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Minutes of Sixteenth Meeting of the Ministerial Board on Deaths in Custody held on 17 June 2014, 

Home Office, 2 Marsham Street, London
Attendees:

Damian Green, MP
- Minister of State for Policing, Criminal Justice & Victims 
Deborah Coles 
- Co-Director INQUEST 

Dame Anne Owers 
- Chair of Independent Police Complaints Commission (IPCC)

Caroline Hacker
- Care Quality Commission (CQC) 

Juliet Lyon 

- Prison Reform Trust

Lord Toby Harris 
- Chair of the Independent Advisory Panel  

Alan Greene 

- Staff officer to ACC Dawn Copley, Custody Lead ACPO 

Andrew Tweddle
- Coroner’s Society for England & Wales 
Heather Hurford
- HM Inspectorate of Constabulary (for Dru Sharpling) 

Ian Smith 

- Independent Custody Visiting Association 

Fiona Malcolm 
- Executive Director of Operations, Samaritans 

Sue Berelowitz
- Deputy Children’s Commissioner, Office of the Children’s   Commissioner for England

Kate Davies 

- Head of Public Health, Military and Offender Health

Val Meachin 

- National Council for the Independent Monitoring Board 
HH Judge Peter Thornton QC - Chief Coroner

Nick Hardwick 
- HM Chief Inspector of Prisons 

Shaun Curd

- Immigration Detention (for Clare Checksfield)

David Holmes 

- Civil Legal Aid Scope & Eligibility, Ministry of Justice
Shirley Benson 
- Civil Legal Aid Scope & Eligibility, Ministry of Justice
Anita Dockley 

- Howard League for Penal Reform (for Frances Crook)
Miv Elimelech 
- Home Office (for Christopher Blairs) Police Integrity Powers Unit
Digby Griffith 

- Director of National Operational Services, NOMS 

Mandy Jones
- Head of Equality, Rights and Decency Group

Rachel Atkinson 
- Deputy Director Reducing Reoffending, MoJ
Anne McDonald 
- Deputy Director Mental Health Legislation, DH

Nigel Newcomen 
- Prisons and Probation Ombudsman

Christine Kelly 
- NHS England
Laura McCaughan
- Head of Secretariat to Ministerial Council
Kishwar Hyde 

- Deputy Head of Secretariat to Ministerial Council (minutes)

Apologies

Dru Sharpling 

- Her Majesty’s Chief Inspector of Constabulary

Lin Hinnigan 

- Chief Executive, YJB

Frances Crook 
- Howard League for Penal Reform

Clare Checksfield 
- Director of Returns, co-sponsor Home Office

Baroness O’Loan
- Joint Committee on Human Rights
Dr Mike Durkin 
- Director of Patient Safety, NHS England
Agenda Item 1: Welcome and apologies

1. The Minister welcomed attendees to the sixteenth meeting of the Ministerial Board on deaths in custody. Apologies had been received from Norman Lamb, Jeremy Wright, Dru Sharpling, Lin Hinnigan, Frances Crook, Clare Checksfield, and Baroness O'Loan. He went on to welcome Andrew Tweddle and Caroline Hacker to their first meeting.
Agenda Item 2: Approval of minutes of the last meeting and (MBDC 101)

2. The minutes of the fifteenth meeting of the Board (MBDC 113) were agreed as an accurate record.
3. The Minister reminded members of the Board that discussions and papers were for members only and that information was not to be shared beyond the group other than by agreement of the author.  There had been instances in the past where information had been shared beyond the group and it was important that attendees were aware of the boundaries to ensure the meetings continued to provide opportunities for productive, open, discussion.  Information shared in the public domain without prior agreement might undermine officials’ openness at the meeting, and make it less productive.

Update on action points and matters arising
Action point 1: the IAP to work with ACPO to determine data requirements for police recording of use of force and how this should be included in the Authorised Professional Practice (APP) document on custody.  
4.
Lord Harris met ACPO, College of Policing, HMIP, IPCC and the Metropolitan Police on 11 February and they had reached an agreement that the requirement to record and monitor data on use of force would be included in the draft APP.  Lord Harris welcomed progress on this issue, particularly that a consensus had been developed between ACPO and IPCC about the importance of recording the use of restraint.  Alan Greene advised that the APP consultation would officially be launched on 24 June with the aim of publishing in November. He would circulate the details.
Action MBDC 16/1: Alan Greene to circulate details of the APP consultation. [Secretary’s note: details of the consultation were circulated to the Board on 18 June
.] 
Action point 2 Digby Griffith to provide an update on the NOMS review of Assessment, Care in Custody and Teamwork (ACCT) procedure as it applies to young people.  This would be covered under Agenda item 7.
Action point 3 was for Digby Griffith to report back on whether NOMS’ awaiting further information (AFI) figures, which he reported at a previous meeting, included the deaths of two women at HMP Bronzefield.  The figures have since been amended and the deaths re-classified as inquests conclude.  This would be covered under Agenda item 6.

Action point 4 was for co-sponsors to consider a request from INQUEST to include an agenda item on funding for families to be legally represented at inquests.  This had been agreed and would be covered under Agenda item 8 (i).
5. The Minister was pleased to note that progress had been made on all actions.
Agenda Item 3:  Policing and Crisis Care – current Home Office work
6. The Minister introduced John O’Brien (Director, Safeguarding Directorate) who attended to update the Board about the work being undertaken on policing and mental health. John O’Brien explained that the main driver behind the work was Lord Bradley’s review in 2009, of people with mental health problems or learning disabilities in the criminal justice system.  They were focusing on individuals who were coming to the attention of the police but who were suffering a mental health crisis and may not have committed an offence.  They recognised the underlying vulnerability of this group and a range of activity had been developed to ensure they receive the right care and support.  More recently the Mental Health Crisis Care Concordat
 had been agreed by 22 senior representatives as a national agreement between services and agencies involved in the care and support of people in crisis. It set out how organisations would work together to make sure that people get the help they need when they are having a mental health crisis.  This included commissioning and provision of services to ensure effective emergency response systems were in operation.
Review of Sections 135 and 136 of the Mental Health Act 1983 
7.  The Home Office was also involved in a review of the legislation and the consultation on sections 135 and 136 had closed on 3 June. Over 1,100 responses had been received from a wide range of services and stakeholders and these were being analysed.  Early findings would be available to Ministers before recess with the review report, including recommendations, following in the autumn. 
Home Affairs Select Committee (HASC) Enquiry into mental health and policing
8. The HASC announced this enquiry on 26 March 2014 to investigate, “what can be done to improve the use of police and mental healthcare resources, and reduce the number of people with mental health problems who find themselves in a police cell when they should be in hospital”. The Committee had received over 40 written reports in response. The Home Office written evidence was submitted on 14 May and they were awaiting a date for the oral evidence session at which Ministers would appear. 
Liaison & Diversion (L&D)
9. The aim of Liaison and Diversion was to identify vulnerable individuals with possible mental health issues and support or divert them away from the criminal justice system. NHS England had made £25 million available for 10 L&D schemes in 2014-15. This covered 13 police forces areas with approximately fifty police custody suites, covering approximately 25% of the population.  

10. Rand Europe had been commissioned to undertake an independent evaluation of the ten L&D schemes. The first cuts of data were expected during July 2014. The findings from the evaluation would inform the development of the Full Business Case and future commissioning of L&D in England. Learning from the evaluation would be shared with independent L&D schemes that did not form part of the core model. Subject to securing the necessary funding from Treasury, the aim was to roll out L&D services across England by 2017.
Street triage
11. Street triage refers to a service where mental health professionals support and provide on-the-spot advice to police officers responding to incidents, either in person or via telephone, where the individual may have a mental health issue. It enabled police officers to make appropriate decisions, based on a clear understanding of the background to the situation, which should lead to the individual receiving appropriate care more quickly. 
12. The Department of Health had provided £2million to fund street triage pilots in nine police forces for twelve months.  There were also a number of other locally-funded schemes currently in operation and being planned in fourteen other forces. 

13. There had been positive feedback from police officers, with initial signs indicating that the pilots were leading to a significant reduction in the number of section 136 detentions, and freeing up of police time.

14. The Department of Health and Home Office would work together to produce an interim report this summer of initial findings from the pilots. A full evaluation of the programme would be completed at the end of the project. 

15. The Home Office was working with the College of Policing to ensure that all police officers had appropriate training on mental health. The College of Policing would shortly complete a wide-ranging review of literature and practice to inform an assessment of training needs.
16. Lord Harris asked how the schemes would be evaluated and whether the outcomes being measured would be simply a reduction in the use of section 136 detentions or would it also include an examination of how the interactions between police and detainees were improved.  He also asked whether it would be possible to disaggregate figures by age groups. John O’Brien explained that the evaluation would aim to do both. Anne McDonald went on to explain that the researchers had followed a number of individuals on their custodial journey to gain insight into their experience and the services made available to them. This would be broken down by age, and the aim was that no under-18 year olds in this group would be taken into police custody. 
17. Nick Hardwick commented that he was aware of other work in this area, for instance, HMIC were conducting a thematic inspection on the welfare of vulnerable people in custody and the Equality and Human Rights Commission were carrying out an inquiry on deaths in detention. He thought there was a risk of confused messages being sent out when the various reviews reported. He therefore believed that there needed to be coordination at a strategic level to ensure that all of these pieces of work were useful.  
18. Deborah Coles agreed with the need to join up work across different organisations as there was a real danger of good practice and learning being lost otherwise.

19. Heather Hurford explained that the HMIC thematic inspection would include people with mental health problems, people from black and minority ethnic communities and children. Work was already underway to set up an expert reference group and the methodology used to inspect activity relevant to vulnerable people would be added to mainstream custody inspections in due course. In addition, HMIC were also examining the detainee voice to understand their experience. Heather agreed to circulate information to Board members about the terms of reference for the inspection.

Action point MBDC 16/2:  Heather Hurford to provide information on the thematic inspection of vulnerable people in police custody for circulation to Board members.  [Secretary’s note: the terms of reference for the Thematic Inspection are attached as a separate document.] 
20. Juliet Lyon updated the Board on the Care not Custody programme of work which had been originated by the Women’s Institute and supported the work of liaison and diversion programmes.  A coalition of health and justice professionals had been formed and the Prison Reform Trust thought it was positive that so many pieces of work were aiming at improving service provision and diversion for vulnerable people with mental health problems and learning disabilities.

21. Christine Kelly explained that NHS England had overall responsibility for joining up liaison and diversion with street triage and that progress on both programmes was reported at the NHS England programme board.

22. The Minister acknowledged the efforts being made to improve service provision for individuals presenting to the police or health services in crisis and that early signs showed that street triage and liaison and diversion were making a difference.

Agenda Item 4: Review of the IPCC’s work on investigating deaths 2014 (MBDC 115)

23. Dame Anne Owers presented the Review of the IPCC’s work on investigating deaths, which was published in March 2014 and dealt with the process of investigations and the need for independence.  She was aware that many Board members have been sighted on the review in general and so she would focus on specific points of interest.  
24. The process of undergoing a review of deaths investigations had been useful for the IPCC.  They had heard from families and staff using independently facilitated focus groups during the consultation, and had also taken on learning from the review of the IPCC investigation into the death of Sean Rigg. 

25. In future, where an investigation considered that an individual had been failed by other services, the IPCC would signpost to relevant regulatory bodies that other agencies should be questioned.  They were aware of the need to be perceived as independent and that this would mean continuing to recruit investigators from non-police backgrounds. There would be improved grip on cases to ensure effective early assessment; improved management of scenes and post incident management (to prevent conferring between officers).  The increased focus on quality would be embedded throughout the process rather than a check at the end of an investigation.
26. Dame Anne explained that a key improvement was how the Commission planned to engage with families, recognising that they would need to believe in the report produced in order for it be a success.   They would be encouraging family involvement throughout the investigation process as well as communicating and engaging with wider communities.

27. New legislation would require Chief Officers to respond formally to IPCC recommendations. There would also be improved links between learning from investigations to HMIC and the College of Policing as part of the development of the IPCC knowledge management function.
28. Lord Harris welcomed the work which had been done, particularly the focus on family engagement. He advised that following production of the IAP common standards on family liaison following a death in custody, he would be engaging with custodial organisations and investigatory bodies to understand the extent to which the standards had been embedded in their practices.
Agenda Item 5: Update on work of the IAP
29. Lord Harris advised the Board that five new members, Matilda MacAttram, Stephen Cragg, Dinesh Maganty, Meng Aw-Yong and Graham Towl, had now taken up tenure on the Panel and gave a short background on each new Panel member. 

(i) Implementation of Panel recommendations to the Board (MBDC 116)
30. Since its inception the Panel had made 45 recommendations to the Ministerial Board, most of which had been accepted. Lord Harris took the opportunity to update members on implementation of the following:

Recommendation 15 The IAP recommends that further analysis is undertaken by the Care Quality Commission with input from the National Patient Safety Agency (NPSA) or its successor body to examine the reasons for the high numbers of deaths from myocardial infarction (MI) and pulmonary embolism (PE) amongst those detained under the MHA.  
31. Lord Harris advised Board members that this recommendation had been made in 2011.  Following a series of delays, CQC had gained access to relevant databases overseen by the Health and Social Care Information Centre, which would be required in order to re-analyse the natural cause death data.  He was pleased that CQC had accepted this into their programme of work and looked forward to receiving an update on timescales in due course.
Recommendation 29 The IAP recommends that all deaths in Secure Children’s Homes should be investigated by the PPO.
32. Lord Harris advised that DfE had agreed to implement this recommendation at a meeting of the Ministerial Board in 2012 but since this time it had not seemed possible to implement a Memorandum of Understanding between DfE and PPO.  The Panel was concerned about the delay in moving forward with the recommendation but had been assured that DfE were the in process of finalising the MOU.  Rachel Atkinson assured Lord Harris that MoJ was progressing the issue with DfE.  Nigel Newcomen explained that he would want assurances that if an investigation was required that the PPO would have full access to the information they would require from the secure children’s home.   
Action point 16/3:  IAP to follow up with MoJ and DfE on implementation of their recommendation that the PPO should investigate any future deaths in secure children’s homes and to report back to the next meeting.

Recommendation 45 NHS England, with input from CQC and the Chief Coroner, should produce guidance for mental health trusts, which provides clear and consistent guidance on how trusts should undertake investigations following the death of a detained patient (which should include guidance on how to ensure investigations are Article 2–compliant, where relevant).

33. Lord Harris advised that although there had been helpful meetings, further work on this was needed to produce draft guidance that enables Article 2-compliant investigations, on which the Panel would comment.  
34. Deborah Coles advised that INQUEST had heard from a growing number of families about inadequate investigations following deaths of detained patients and coroners continued to have issues with the quality of information they received from trusts.

35. Christine Kelly explained that the Patient Safety Directorate was working with quality assurance colleagues in the Health and Justice Commissioning Directorate to produce a consistent approach to investigating deaths in custody.  She would report back members’ views about the importance of Article 2-compliant investigations to Mike Durkin.  Lord Harris clarified that the guidance would not to cover both the need to assess cases quickly as well as putting in place arrangements for independent investigations and this was a priority area for the Panel.

(ii) Implementation of the Information Sharing Statement
36. Lord Harris acknowledged the consensus that poor information sharing was a consistent a feature of deaths in custody.  Despite dissemination of the Panel’s information sharing statement (ISS) in 2012, more effort was needed to ensure the changes were implemented in a practical way.  Lord Harris had presented an evaluation report on the impact of the ISS at the last meeting which showed that the statement was not reaching the people who needed to act on it. He would now be approaching relevant leads in the sectors to discuss the best way of ensuring implementation by the right staff.
(iii) Independent Review into Deaths in Custody of Young Adults (aged 18-24) (MBDC 117)
37. Lord Harris advised that the Independent Review was moving forward at pace and that all Panel members were involved. A call for submissions was issued in May
 and the Review was working to engage with key groups. The Review had been meeting with key stakeholders and senior leaders to hear oral evidence relating to the issues being examined and would continue to meet with government and non-government stakeholders, visit prisons and to meet with families over the next few weeks.
38. Ian Smith asked whether the Review were looking into near misses. Lord Harris explained that although the Review was not looking at any near miss cases, systematically, he was hoping to receive submissions covering that topic.
39. Juliet Lyon welcomed the Review and noted that it would be informative to look at antecedents to an individual’s reception into custody in order to identify whether prison had been an appropriate sentence.

(iv) IAP Statistical Analysis of Deaths in Custody 2000-2012

40. The Panel had recently published their annual analysis of all deaths in state custody 2000-2012, which included an update for data on deaths in 2012. Work had already commenced to produce the version including data from 2013 and a roundtable meeting with the data providers would be convened shortly to improve consistency in the data and the overall quality of the report.  
Agenda Item 6: NOMS update on deaths in prison
41. Digby Griffith had requested the addition of this item to the agenda to ensure members were aware of published statistics on self-inflicted deaths (SIDs) in prison in 2013. Digby was aware that interest groups had raised concern about the increase in SIDs in 2013 and he wanted to be open about the figures and to discuss the activity underway to understand why it was happening in order to prevent future deaths. Digby reiterated that the information contained in the paper, other than published data, was not for wider dissemination and was being shared with Board members to enable a productive discussion at the meeting. 

42. Digby informed the Board that there had been 215 deaths in prison custody in 2013 compared with 198 in 2012. Of these, 74 were self-inflicted deaths compared with 60 in 2012. 
43.  Digby explained that there had been a number of theories as to why the figures were so high. These included concerns about declining numbers of staff in public prisons, and the new IEP scheme.  However an examination of data showed that neither of these could be linked causally to an increase in SIDs.  NOMS was looking carefully at the issue of prison population, following unexpected pressure last autumn.  This was expected to be eased by new accommodation in the near future and the NOMS Executive Management Committee was keeping the situation under review.  He outlined the activity currently underway to address the high number of SIDs as follows:

· reviewing the use of ACCT for young people and applying relevant learning to the adult population
· continuing analysis of the data to find trends

· learning from colleagues in other agencies.  For example, the Samaritans had been working to find out from Listeners whether there were any themes in the concerns raised by prisoners in distress
· continuing to implement and disseminate good practice in prisons
· implementing regional level appointments for safer custody to coordinate and add momentum to improvement a local level.
44. Board members expressed their concern at the figures and presented several suggestions for areas on which NOMS could focus to reduce deaths as follows:

· Heather Hurford raised the importance of access to mental health care and questioned whether this was sufficient for the need identified in the prison population.

· Nick Hardwick said NOMS was right to be concerned.  He believed there was evidence that the system was under stress.  For example, there had been an increase in incidents at height which prisoners were doing in order to be transferred out of establishments they were finding stressful.  He thought that previous lessons had not been sustained in practice, for example, first night centres which had helped improve safety in the early days were now being used to accommodate vulnerable prisoners from other elsewhere in the establishment.  Prisoners subject to ACCT were being located in segregation in an attempt to manage safety.  He also cited prisoners having problems with access to Samaritans phones.
· Juliet Lyon endorsed Nick’s concerns. She acknowledged that NOMS was attempting to reduce SIDs but that analysis of statistics would not be sufficient and that a deeper understanding of the reasons behind SIDs would be required. She thought that practical measures such as increasing staff engagement with prisoners and implementing first night services as they were designed would be positive.  She though prisoners needed increased certainty and reassurance from staff in order to feel safe and to reduce overall distress.

· Deborah Coles wondered about the efficacy of risk assessment and management procedures, given that ACCT was in place for approximately half those who died.  This suggested that staff were not aware of the risks in half the cases and those who were subject to ACCT had not had their risk managed effectively.  She emphasised the importance of early learning from inquests to prevent further deaths. She thought there was a need to be open about the impact of harsher regimes on prisoners’ experiences and levels of distress.

· Anne Owers noted that the previous spike in SIDs in 2007 had also coincided with population pressures and that this might be an important area for further investigation by NOMS.

· Nigel Newcomen reported that the PPO was also finding an increase in complaints about austerity and an increase in investigations of deaths in all categories. His investigators had been trying to find common themes to explain the rise in SIDs but had not been able to do so. 
45. Digby thanked members of the Board for their contributions.  NOMS had undergone the largest package of reforms to prisons in recent years but there would be a continued emphasis on the importance of quality contact between staff and prisons.  Damian Green noted the seriousness of the issues covered at the meeting and that it was a topic to which Board members would return.
Agenda Item 7: Assessment, Care in Custody & Teamwork (ACCT) 

(i) PPO Thematic learning on risk factors in self-inflicted deaths in prisons & Self-inflicted deaths of prisoners on ACCT (MBDC 119)

46. The PPO had published two learning reports in April 2014. Nigel Newcomen advised that the samples used in the reports preceded the recent increase in deaths. The first report focused on learning about risk factors for suicide from the PPO independent investigations into self-inflicted deaths in prisons based on 361 deaths investigated between 2007 and 2013. Nigel advised that the principal failure had been that busy staff were not using available information about static risks and had been relying on their impression of how prisoners presented.
47. The second report focused on learning from self-inflicted deaths of prisoners on ACCT, drawing on 60 investigations where the prisoner was being monitored under ACCT at the time of their death. The report found that the ACCT process was inadequately applied and there was a need to support staff to enable them to assess risk effectively and follow through by implementing a risk management plan. The report recommended a review of ACCT across the adult estate. 
(ii) NOMS ACCT review as it applies to under 18s (MBDC 120)

48. Digby Griffith reported that NOMS had undertaken a review of the applicability of ACCT for under 18 year olds following the deaths of three young people in 2011 and 2012.  He explained that the review had drawn on an inter-departmental working group and a wide range of evidence to assess the efficacy of the tool.  The review concluded that ACCT was not being applied properly. Advice would shortly be submitted to MoJ Ministers about potential improvements to ACCT which included:

· ensuring local quality assurance of ACCT documents and activity
· developing specific training packs for staff dealing with  under 18s

· drawing together a directory of material for supporting this age group.

49. Digby would update Board members in due course once a decision had been made by Ministers about next steps.  
50. Sue Berelowitz advised that in her experience of talking to children in custody there were specific issues common to the age group. She thought their sense of abandonment was very significant; all too often distress was interpreted as bad behaviour and children were isolated from others for lengths of time, sometimes several days, in order to manage risk. She believed that there was a need for consistency and coherence in how policies were applied across the secure estate.  She offered to follow this up bilaterally with Digby.
Action point MBDC 16/4:  Deputy Children’s Commissioner to follow up with Director of National Operational Services (NOMS) to discuss particular views on use of ACCT for under 18s.
Agenda Item 8: Update from members
(i)  Funding for Family Legal Representation at Inquests into Deaths in Custody (MBDC 121)
51. INQUEST had asked for this agenda item to be included and Deborah Coles hoped that Board members had read through the paper she had submitted. The paper set out concerns that the threshold for funding families to be legally represented was too high and that the process for considering families’ requests for funding was too onerous and prevented them being involved.  
52. INQUEST also believed that because officials and other custody providers and investigatory bodies were usually legally represented (with no limits on the costs incurred) there was an inequality of arms; Deborah read out some examples of this from the paper.  She proposed that the inquest process was an important one for families to learn the truth of what had happened to their relatives so that they could finally come to terms with the death. She also suggested that families involved with inquests added quality to the coroner’s investigation and that the coroner may not otherwise scrutinise the full circumstances of a detainee’s death in custody.

53. MOJ representatives David Holmes and Shirley Benson were attending the meeting for this item.  They explained that although they were unable to comment on individual cases and that the Legal Aid Agency dealt with applications without interference from the Lord Chancellor, under current legislation, legal help (advice and assistance) for families was within the general scope of the scheme and was available to all. However, legal representation was not funded as a matter of course for families at inquests.  This was based on the premise that the function of an inquest is inquisitorial, and in the overwhelming majority of cases the coroner could conduct an effective judicial investigation without there being any need for legal representation.
54. The Chief Coroner and Andrew Tweddle disagreed with the MOJ. The Chief Coroner had recently held an event to meet with organisations representing bereaved families.  They had raised the issue of legal representation.  He thought there were cases in which it would have been in everyone’s interests for families to be represented and that the test was unduly restrictive.  Andrew Tweddle noted that the issue of funding for legal representation arose repeatedly in cases of deaths in custody.  Although he dealt with cases in a way that ensured families could be heard irrespective of the number of legal representatives for other parties, the process could not be perceived as fair if each organisation was represented and the family was not and were unable to represent themselves effectively.   
55. Given pressure of time, the Minister suggested that relevant parties should liaise in the intervening period before the next Board meeting to continue this discussion and report back to Board members.  This would enable the issue to be progressed.  Lord Harris agreed with the need to report back and would welcome the opportunity to reflect on the issues raised by families at IAP listening days about the importance of being represented.
Action point MBDC16/5: Secretariat to facilitate a meeting between INQUEST, the Coroners’ Society, Office of the Chief Coroner and MOJ Civil Legal Aid officials and to include an update on this item on the agenda for the next  Board meeting.
(ii) Department of Health guidance on restrictive practices.  Positive and Proactive Care: reducing the need for restrictive interventions (MBDC 122)

56. Anne McDonald explained that the Department of Health had published guidance in April 2014, which amongst a range of initiatives designed to reduce the use of restrictive practices, would see an end to the use of face-down (prone) restraint of patients, including those detained under the Mental Health Act. It outlined the physical and psychological harm to patients and staff of using restraint and is supported by investment of £1.2m in staff training to help avoid the use of restrictive interventions. Such interventions include physical, chemical, medical and mechanical restraint and seclusion.

57. The guidance was prompted by the government investigation into the Winterbourne View Hospital, as well as a study by Mind which found that restrictive interventions were being used for too long, often not as a last resort, and had the effect of inflicting pain or humiliation on patients. The guidance provides a framework for adult health and social care services to develop a culture where restrictive interventions are only ever used as a last resort, for the shortest possible time.  It applies to all people in receipt of health and social care but Board members will have a particular interest in how it applies to those detained under the Mental Health Act.  Anne McDonald advised that it had been a huge achievement to get the guidance published and was just the start of a two year programme of work. A steering group was being formed to monitor progress on the programme of work and they would like the Ministerial Board to nominate one of their members to attend.  Anne agreed to write to Board members in due course.
Action point MBDC 16/6: Anne McDonald to write to Board members asking them to nominate a member to join the national steering group overseeing implementation of the guidance on restrictive practices. 
Agenda Item 9: Date and time of next Ministerial Board on Deaths in Custody

58. The next would be scheduled for October 2014 and a date would be confirmed once secured with the Minister of State for Care and Support.  

[Secretary’s note:  the next meeting of the Ministerial Board will take place on Tuesday 21 October between 2-4pm and will be chaired by Norman Lamb, Minister of State for Care and Support.]
.
� http://iapdeathsincustody.independent.gov.uk/news/detention-and-custody-consultation-launched-by-the-college-of-policing/]


� � HYPERLINK "http://www.crisiscareconcordat.org.uk/" ��http://www.crisiscareconcordat.org.uk/� 


� https://consult.justice.gov.uk/digital-communications/lord-harris-review
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